Minutes Book of The Institute, 1928 – 1951
Tony Norman examined the minutes book of the Institute and made extensive notes. Additions have been made to these by Michael Blakstad. 

P3. Oct 12 1928. Committee comprises the Vicar (The Rev Claude Beckwith, who signed the minutes), Major Nicholson, Messrs Swayne, Tomlinson, A Silk, A Hobbs, V. Hobbs and D Norgate (Hon Sec),. The Large Room was hired for folk dancing, and the School Manager had requested that schoolchildren not be admitted to dances. Reference to Licence required from the Performing Rights Society for use of copyright music.

Reference to the state of the floor in the ‘Copper House’.  The ‘store in the rifle range’ was in a dreadful state …

Messrs Swayne, Hobbs and Whatley  elected as Library Trustees. 

P6. Jan 18th 1929. Chairs to be purchased.  Reference to billiards table. Complaints about heating referred to caretaker. 

P7 April 19th 1929 Major Nicholson ‘gave permission for chairs to be stored in rifle range’. He handed over management of rifle range for a rent of 5/- a year. Arthur Warren was given permission on behalf of the Glee Club. Balance sheet shows £19.0.1d.  

AGM held in the Games Room that day.  Proposed and accepted that a Sports Committee be formed. 

P10. Sept 23rd 1929. Caretaker’s fee of 1/- an hour to be charged to outside lets.

P11 Oct 22nd Members meeting. Elected a Sports Committee, C.Kille, W.Nicholson, G.Rees, G Micklam, A Hobbs, A Silk, D Norgate
P 12 Jan 10th 1930. Letter from Mr Seymour Powell reporting damage to piano, costing £4 to repair, at last dance. (Somehow due to front of piano being removed …) Mr Silk is now secretary of the Sports Committee. Major Nicholson offers gift of billiard cues.

P 14. April 25th 1930. Mr Micklam‘s letter of  resignation as caretaker. Balance £17.6.0d. + balance from Games Room of £6.5.5d. 

AGM chaired by Major Nicholson, the vicar in attendance. (Dr Stafford and A Hobbs as cheque signatories.) Vote of thanks to the ‘Hon Subscribers’. 

P17 Sept 25th 1930. Newly appointed caretaker, Mr Turner. Mr Hobbs  paid 25/- for doing the job in the meantime. Plans to replace piano.
Hampshire County Council to be charged 15/- for each ante-natal clinic held at Institute.

P19 Oct 27th 1930 Mr Beck appointed to Management Committee.  Sports Committee W.Turner, C.Kille, W.Nicholson, D.Lambert.

Members meeting: application for use of Institute by Football Club to hold Whist Drive and dance for the benefit of B Aburrow. Fee 17/6.

P21 20th Nov 1930 Women’s Institute to be charged 5/- for holding cookery demonstrations. For dances, Locks Band is not approved.

P22 Jan 2nd 1931 Mr Talbot Ponsonby was to give a play in aid of Institute funds. Drama licence to be taken out for one month. (Building of fire doors had to be deferred due to lack of funds.).

P24 May 5th 1931. Balance stood at £9.5.8d. Major Nicholson thanked for providing a loan of £23 to pay for a new piano over three years. 

AGM – Mr Turner, the caretaker, was the only person present in addition to the Committee.  (These minutes appear to have been signed, the following year, by the new vicar, Rev Charles Hamilton Mylne. Rev Beckwith retired as vicar in 1931.)

P26 Sept 30 1931. Glee Class allowed to hold Sacred Concert free of charge. Games Room to be open 6.00pm to 10.00pm. Mr Swayne to show the caretaker how to use the magic lantern apparatus.

P27 Feb 8th 1932. Caretaker finding it hard to keep order among young Members. Hinges of main entrance gate broken. Question, could a Dance be held during Lent? Yes, but not in Holy Week.

P29 March 31 1932 . AGM. Balance 1/7d! Decision to sell the Alladin lamps once used over the Billiard Table. Tomlinson, Hobbs and Norgate re-elected to Management Committee. 

P32 Sept 23rd 1932. Vicar proposes reconstruction of Institute and Men’s Club ‘which may help to make the Institute become the social centre of the village’. 

Mr Hobbs asked to look at kitchen range in caretaker’s house.

P33 Sept 29th 1932. Public meeting to discuss re-constitution. The Chairman (the Vicar) set out the financial difficulties. Proposed to run weekly social events – Dance Social, Whist Drive or Lecture. Problem of Games Room discussed, and difficulty when Large Hall functions needed second room. (Functions earned 2/6d.) Committee room available as substitute.

Age limit of 16 accepted for membership of Men’s Club.. Subscriptions to continue at 5/- season, 10d monthly, 3d weekly, Visitors 1d nightly.

Elections, D.Norgate re-elected as Secretary, Tomlinson, Hobbs, Budd.

Proposed that Ladies be elected to serve on Sports Committee ‘to assist where required’. Six elected, Mrs Mylne, Mrs Micklam, Mrs Chitty, Mrs Mullins, Mrs V Hobbs, Mrs Turner.

P36 Sept 29th 1932.  Members’ meeting. Elections to Sports Committee – V. Hobbs, W.Gordon, T.Micklam, W.Blackman, D.Lambert, Tindell, F Norgett. One member to be on duty every evening. Caretaker to collect subs. Smoking to be allowed at Dances.

P37 Oct 31st 1932. Ladies Committee had decorated Committee room. Games Room not as clean as it should be, and Billiards Table needed cleaning. Caretaker asked questions ‘in connection with his duties after his dismissal’. 

P39 April 6th 1933. New kitchen range had been installed in cottage. Balance ‘£10 - £12’. 

P41 Aug 16th Balance £13.10 – 3d ‘this being considered really good’.

P42 21st Aug Estimate from Mr Aburrow accepted ‘to re-cover south side of large room with N2 gauge corrugated and galvanised iron sheeting and north side with new lead gutters, lead flashing round chimney and re-point.’
P43 Jan 2nd  1934. Mr Aburrow’s work going to plan. However, large deficit was being incurred, despite £25.00 anonymous gift.

P44  May 3rd 1934 Portsmouth Post-War Brotherhood to be charged £2 per annum to meet once a month.

Balance of “£3 odd”.  “£11 odd” still owed to Major Nicholson.

P46 AGM Oct 2nd 1934 Balance in hand £13. Chairman said a gift of £25 had been received to help with repairs, but still facing deficit of “about £15”.

Six lectures to be held fortnightly, admission 1/6d.

Co-opting of ladies to Sports Committee endorsed – Mrs Macdonald, Micklam and Mullins.

P48  Oct 9th 1924 Decided to call a public meeting to see if  there was sufficient interest to make it worth re-opening the Games Room. Appointment of replacement caretaker to be held over.

P50 Oct 18th 1934 General Meeting. 25 present. Cottage may be let. Proposed to hold Games Room open until end of Jan 1935, then decide.

P51 Committee meeting.  Cottage to be let, tenant to be willing to undertake duties ‘pertaining to Caretaker’ to be paid on ad hoc basis. Mr Puckett suggested. Front room of cottage to be used as library. Sell small billiards table.

P52 Nov 6th.  Cottage let to Mr Roberts of Portsmouth, Mr Puckett doing caretaking. Mr Budd agrees to act as ‘local treasurer’ and collect rent.
P53 18th Dec 1934 Special meeting of Trustees of the Library. Decided to amalgamate the Village Library, started in 1897, with the branch of the County Library established at the School. Mr Escombe and Miss Manning to be librarians. £17 in Post Office Savings Bank account of Village Library, in names of Mr Warren and Mr Whatley.

Page 55 Jan 9th 1935 Library almost completed and new book cases being constructed.

P57 April 1st  1935 £22.10 in hand, £15 to be paid to Major Nicholson on loan. Tenant leaving cottage. Estimates to be sought for redecorating the Hall. (Mr Kille).  New carbide container needed for magic lantern apparatus.

P60. 30th Sept 1935. AGM. Deficit of £16.14.0d deemed satisfactory. Thanks to Lady Margaret Nicholson for paying for redecoration of Hall.

P63 24th October 1936. Special meeting. Thanks to late Mr Escombe, Librarian, for taking it over at time of transformation. ‘Library is now an outstanding feature, valued by many’. Mrs Manning to take over, Mr Tindell willing to assist.

Stage temporarily enlarged for rehearsals, to inconvenience of Sports activities.

P66 March 10th 1936. Possibility of having electric light …

£22 in hand, £17 outstanding loans.

Mr Aburrow has not yet painted the galvanised roofing …

P69 October 5th1936. AGM. Balance £5.12.5d. Mr Tomlinson, Treasurer, retires. A.L. Hobbs to take over, temporarily. A Swain elected to committee.

P71 Jan 22nd 1937. Mrs W Pink willing to help with library.

P75 Oct 1st 1937 AGM. Balance £25.11.2d. Mr Box elected. Dancing classes suggested. 

P77 21st Jan 1938 Messrs Southers and Wallace estimate for installing wiring from the companys’ mains, £11.15s. Southern Utility Co charge of £3.9.0d to erect overhead searvice was accepted. Estimate requested for footlights on the stage (‘some kind of contraption for that service’).

P82 Nov 21st 1939 Trustees meeting. Mrs B Chivers had applied for tenancy of cottage. 

ARP movements (15) and First Aid engagements (14) listed. Charged 5/- and 2/6 respectively.

Dr Clifford had requested permission to use Large Room for Youth Club for boxing, asked for holes to be made to erect ring.

May 10th 1940 Trustees meeting. New caretaker, Mr R Chivers. W.I. request for reduction in fee rejected.

P87 Oct 17th 1940. ARP and Home Guard charged 2/6 a week for use of  small room for air raid warnings.

P88 Feb 22nd 1941 Special meeting to discuss urgent matter of letting the Hall for Dances and Billeting of Troops. Hall not made available for Dances on Saturdays. Vicar to contact Police in Petersfield to notify them that the Institute Premises were not fitted will conveniences necessary for Billeting of weekend troops.

No girls under age of 18 to be admitted to any Dance run solely for the forces ….

P90 Sept 19th 1941 Rev Saunders in Chair (vicar from 1941 – 1945)R.J.Chivers resigns as caretaker, D.L.Norgate resigns as Secretary. Vicar keen that there be a social club, but matter deferred until new caretaker is appointed. 

P92 Oct 3rd 1941 Mr Tindell appointed as caretaker. R.J.Chivers to be told to quit the cottage. 

P94 Oct 14th 1941. Public meeting to propose Social Club. Vicar made speech. Agreed to establish mixed club for benefit of village. Subscription 5/1 a year. Open six nights a week. Management Committee, A.L.Hobbs, Moore, Berry, Oughton.

Vicar elected as chairman of General Committee.  Sec Mr Moore, Lady Nicholson, Mrs Chitty, Mrs Oughton , plus A.L.Hobbbs, H.C.Swayne, Dr Clifford.

No members under 16. 

P97 26th Oct 1941. Caretaker M.R Tindall resigns. Institute cesspool to be pumped out. The President (the vicar) to see Southern Command for particulars of billeting.

P 100 24th  Nov 1941. Mr Moore resigns as Secretary. G.R.Ward elected to the post. P.Wren co-opted onto the General Committee. 

P103 9th Jan 1942. Hire of hall in aid of the Russian Red Cross (2/6 for hire, 2/6 for caretaker).  Mrs Oughton applied for use of Library Room during War Weapons Week, w/c 28th February.

P105 2nd Feb 1942.  Warship Week to be held … 28th Feb, Football March, 2nd March, Allocated to the Navy, 3rd March, Dance, 6th March, ‘In. of I.
 Film Programme’, 6th March, Home Guard Demonstration, 7th March, Concert.

Vicar had discussed difficulties of fuel supply with Mr Collier (C/O of Home Guard)

Dr Clifford resigned, Mr F.C.Cowling elected. 

P106 March 9th. Again, difficulties of obtaining fuel. Supplies of coke would be made for Home Guard. 

Reference to Court Case concerning caretaker’s quarters, termination of Mr Chivers’ tenancy. Cottage was needed for present caretaker. 

P111 4th May 1942 Proposed by Lady Nicholson that room be allocated to Food Production Committee, at nominal charge of £1 a year. 

Mr Oughton authorised to arrange for exhibition of Ministry of Information film.
P113 14th September 1942  G.R.Ward tenders his resignation, due to his leaving the district because of Naval commitments. Mrs Oughton also resigning.

P114 29th September 1942 Annual Public Meeting.

Dates in October and December allocated for exhibition of MofI films. Blackout reported to be defective. Mr Morback applies for use of Institute for a dance on behalf of the National Fire Service. 

Messrs A. Hobbs, Berry, J. Tosdevine and Moore elected, Hobbs taking over as Secretary of the Management Committee. Entertainments committee established. Messrs Morback, Chalton, J. Cowlin and Berry and Mrs Morback elected, Mr Morback as Secretary. 

P119 Nov 18th 1942 Balance in hand of £16.8.8d.

Arrangements to be made for schoolchildren to have a midday meal at the Institute.

P121 Oct 27th 1943 Annual General Meeting. Dances had raised £48.12s.

Proposal to re-build the Institute as a War Memorial.

P125 November 15th 1943 Chairman (vicar) proposes that a re-building fund be established. £50 transferred to open a deposit account.

Secretary asked to approach Miss Seabridge to see if adjoining land could be purchased.

P126 May 22nd 1944. Vicar has spoken to Captain Candy Cooper, Chairman of the Rural Disctrict Council, who had suggested that a ‘site might be obtained in the meadow in the centre of the village’ which it was agreed would be an ideal spot. (Glenthorne Meadow? Then a green space. Or Kews Meadow, where the Village Hall now is … not really central.)

Fete to be held on August Bank Holiday, on the Recreation Ground, for fund-raising. Slide show, auction, sports and a dance in the evening.

P128 March 1st 1945 Annual Meeting. Vicar reported on proposal by Mr Unsworth, architect, who suggested: large hall to seat 150, billiard room, kitchen and cloak and dressing rooms, bowling green and tennis courts. Discussion suggested seating for 250. 

Meeting thanked Rev Saunders for all he had done, and moved that he be invited to lay the foundation stone …. (Rev Saunders stepped down as vicar in 1945 … Rev Dr Budden takes over as vicar and chair.)

P132 June 8th 1945. Proposed that Rev Dr Budden be Chairman. Mr Swayne pointed out that the Institute did not have sufficient funds at its disposal for the appointment of Mr Unsworth as architect. Dr Budden felt it was premature, since only 14 people had attended the March meeting. Mr Pink suggested that a committee be elected to deal with proposal for new Institute. 

The Vicar suggested that the present building could be more economically restored than building a new one.

P137. July 9th 1945. Open Meeting. Decided by 22 to 7 that the money raised so far be spent to improve the present building.

P138 Sept 17th 1945. Booking for Literary Society to hold since entire proceeds to given to ‘Institute Improvement Fund’.

Mr R Hobbs elected as (separate) Club Secretary to help in the smooth running of the Club.

Suggested that central heating would be an improvement on coke stoves.

The Vicar felt that ‘village life ought to be restored and that the village could be self-supporting as regards social entertainment.
P142 Oct 16th 1945 Resignation of Mr Mawback as caretaker. Had not said that he would be vacating the cottage, and its terms as a service contract had not been put in writing …

P143 Nov 26th 1945. Mr Mawback had taken a job in London and would be moving. (Although the job fell through, his resignation in writing had not been withdrawn.) Mr R.Porter had applied for the job and house. Mr Mawback was to be asked when the house would be available.

P145 Dec 3rd 1945. Mr Mawback had written to say that no other house was available to him so would have to stay, paying rent of 10/6. Mr Porter’s brother was asked whether Mr R Porter would accept the job without the house but with 10/6 added to his pay (5/-). 

Complaints about noise in the street outside … Secretary asked to put up a notice in large hall saying that if disorderly conduct continued, Saturday night dances would cease.

P147 Dec 10th 1945 Mr R Porter had written accepting offer, and until he left the army his brother would do the work. Mr Malbeck to be told that he could have the house until March 25th 1946.

P148 Jan 18th 1946. The Vicar shows the plans of the proposed alteration scheme. Long list of work needing to be done on existing building, including ditch across Miss Seaward’s ground. 

P151 March 25th 1946. Building Fund stood at £350, Institute Fund £54. No permit could at present be received for the materials. 

A.Hobbs to resign as treasurer. Mr Williams appointed. 
Vicar suggests second committee, Executive, to help in hard work of running Institute effectively. Deal with entertainments and other matters. Management Committee would act as a ‘house of Lords’.  Mrs Swayne, Dr Clifford, Major Hopkinson, Mrs Mullins, Mrs Blackman (Drayton) Mrs Vaughan, Mrs Crosdil, Mr J.Porter, Mr R.Hobbs, Mr Bebbington, Mr J Berry nominated and elected. 

P155 April 25th 1946 “Dr Budden showed the completed plans of the proposed alterations. Mr Pike had estimated that a Petersfield contractor would charge £700 and an East Meon contractor £500 - £550. Assets stood at £400. 

P157 Aug 14th. Local Ed Comm may grant a substantial fund towards Rebuilding. Dr Budden has been granted a caterer’s licence – snacks may now be served at events with an educational bias.

Mr & Mrs Porter R Porter had asked the Vicar to approach the Maubacks to see if their house could be shared until the latter found alternative accommodation.. Mr M saw difficulties, e.g. only one stove. 

Mr Williams resigns as Treasurer – long work hours. Vicar suggests split between duties concerning Building and Current expenses. Major Hopkinson appointed to Building, Mr Johns to Current. Accounts now split. 

South Downs Cinema Company would like to rent the Hall weekly (Thursdays) for a year at 35/- a night. Committee suggested six months, at fee of £2.2.0 plus 5/1 for caretaker. (Later, a figure of £1.12.6d is entered for Cinema Shows).

P170 Oct 22nd 1947. General Public Meeting. Resolution “DO you wish the money collected for a new Village hall to be used for the improvement of the present building?” Yes 34 No 8.

P171 Nov 6th 1947. General Members’ Meeting. To elect a Management Committee. Capt Collyer and Herbert Goddard 21 votes each, Lady Nicholson and Mr A Fielder 16 votes each, elected. Jack Porter appointed Treasurer.  Mr Wynne Secretary.

Trustees: Major R.Nicholson (resigned 1948, G.W.Atkinson replaced) Mr H.C.Swayne, Dr Chas W Budden.

Dr Budden elected Chair.

P179 January 14th 1948. Capt Collyer appointed Vice Chairman.

P183 March 1948. Extensive repair work, including new kitchen range.

P185 March 18th 1948 Extraordinary meeting passes resolution to retain Trusteeship as before, and new Deed of Assignment signed by members and trustees. Plans for new Ladies cloakroom and toilet approved.

Noticeable that the subjects discussed become much more administrative and domestic … minor building works, damage caused, rates to be charged for hire, caretaker’s salary &c. 

P195 July 14th 1948. New Forest Cinema  has to curtail screenings because of petrol shortage. Secretary to write to Petroleum Office stressing need for continuation of service. 

P199 14th September 1948. Dr Budden thanks Committee for support given during his period as chair.

Oct 20th 1948 G.W.Atkinson chairs meeting … and continues to do so on a temporary basis, until arrival of next vicar. 

P202 Dec 8th 1948. Head Teacher of EM School requests use of both halls for School Dancing lessons … 5/- to be charged per session.

P208 Feb 9th 1949 Rev A.H.Watkins appointed chair.

P214 April 20th 1949. Mr Mauback asked when he would be giving up ‘tenancy of Institute House’? 

P215 May 18th. Mr Mauback says he will move on when a suitable house becomes vacant in the village.

P217. June 222nd 1949. Proposed and passed that “The Institute should be vested in the Official Trustee.” (This, after several previous decisions to retain the previous structure of Trustee.)

Home Guard still holding dances …

P222 August 17th 1949 Flower Show Secretary asks for two bookings for Whist Drive ‘to wipe out a large deficiency caused by bad weather on their last two shows’.

P225 Oct 26th 1949. Captain D Nicholson proposed as Trustee.

P236 June 14th 1950. Debate about estimate by G.Kille for repair required to Caretaker’s house for £28.10.0d.  Passed with exception of painting on stairs.

P240 July 26th 1950 The Charity has been vested to the Charity Commissioners. 

P242 24th Sept 1950. Captain David Nicholson resigns as Trustee due to his leaving the village. Mr A Hobbs to be approached. (Later, he declined since he was leaving the Committee. Lady Nicholson accepts.)

P244. Oct 25th 1950 Letter to be sent to South Down Transport requesting re-instatement of bus at 11.30 to allow members to return to Leydene from the Saturday night bus. (!)

P246 Nov 15th 1950. Chairman was asked to write to Mr Dawson in Petersfield with a view to Southern electric Company installing a power plug.

Complaints about disturbance to dance when 2 incendiary fireworks were released to the great alarm of certain females.

P 256 April 25th 1951. Mr Goddard nominated as Vice Chair. 

Last signature, Dec 3 1951.
� 1930s currency values were approximately one-twelfth of today’s … so the £25 loaned by Major Nicholson was the equivalent of £300 today.


� Later reference to Ministry of Information Film.





